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(4) The term ‘‘dependents’’ shall, to 
the extent permissible by law, be con-
strued to include ‘‘Family Members’’ 
as defined in section 101 of the Hostage 
Relief Act. 

§ 191.12 Description of benefits. 

The following material is included to 
assist persons affected, by providing a 
brief description of some of the provi-
sions of the Civil Relief Act. Note that 
not all of the sections applicable to 
hostages have been included here. Ref-
erences to sections herein are ref-
erences to the Civil Relief Act of 1940, 
as amended, followed by references in 
parentheses to the same section in the 
United States Code. 

(a) Guarantors, endorsers. Section 103 
(50 U.S.C. App. 513) provides that when-
ever a hostage is granted relief from 
the enforcement of an obligation, a 
court, in its discretion, may grant the 
same relief to guarantors and endorsers 
of the obligation. Amendments extend 
relief to accommodation makers and 
others primarily or secondarily liable 
on an obligation, and to sureties on a 
criminal bail bond. They provide, on 
certain conditions, that the benefits of 
the section with reference to persons 
primarily or secondarily liable on an 
obligation may be waived in writing. 

(b) Written agreements. Section 107 (50 
U.S.C. App. 517) provides that nothing 
contained in the Act shall prevent hos-
tages from making certain arrange-
ments with respect to their contracts 
and obligations, but requires that such 
arrangements be in writing. 

(c) Protection in court. Section 200 (50 
U.S.C. App. 520) provides that if a hos-
tage is made defendant in a court ac-
tion and is unable to appear in court, 
the court shall appoint an attorney to 
represent the hostage and protect the 
hostage’s interests. Further, if a judg-
ment is rendered against the hostage, 
an opportunity to reopen the case and 
present a defense, if meritorious, may 
be permitted within 90 days after re-
lease. 

(d) Court postponement. Section 201 (50 
U.S.C. App. 521) authorizes a court to 
postpone any court proceedings if a 
hostage is a party thereto and is un-
able to participate by reason of being a 
captive. 

(e) Relief against penalties. Section 202 
(50 U.S.C. App. 522) provides for relief 
against fines or penalties when a court 
proceeding involving a hostage is post-
poned, or when the fine or penalties are 
incurred for failure to perform any ob-
ligation. In the latter case, relief de-
pends upon whether the hostage’s abil-
ity to pay or perform is materially af-
fected by being held captive. 

(f) Postponement of action. Section 203 
(50 U.S.C. App. 523) authorizes a court 
to postpone or vacate the execution of 
any judgment, attachment or garnish-
ment. 

(g) Period of postponement. Section 204 
(50 U.S.C. App. 524) authorizes a court 
to postpone proceedings for the period 
of captivity, and for 3 months there-
after, or any part thereof. 

(h) Extended time limits. Section 205 
(50 U.S.C. App. 525) excludes the period 
of captivity from computing time 
under existing or future statutes of 
limitation. Amendments extend relief 
to include actions before administra-
tive agencies, and provide that the pe-
riod of captivity shall not be included 
in the period for redemption of real 
property sold to enforce any obliga-
tion, tax, or assessment. Section 207 
excludes application of section 205 to 
any period of limitation prescribed by 
or under the internal revenue laws of 
the United States. 

(i) Interest rates. Section 206 (50 U.S.C. 
App. 526) provides that interest on the 
obligations of hostages shall not exceed 
a specified per centum per annum, un-
less the court determines that ability 
to pay greater interest is not affected 
by being held captive. 

(j) Misuse of benefits. Section 600 (50 
U.S.C. App. 580) provides against trans-
fers made with intent to delay the just 
enforcement of a civil right by taking 
advantage of the Act. 

(k) Further relief. Section 700 (50 
U.S.C. App. 590) provides that a person, 
during a period of captivity or 6 
months thereafter, may apply to a 
court for relief with respect to obliga-
tions incurred prior to captivity, or 
any tax or assessment whether falling 
due prior to or during the period of 
captivity. The court may, on certain 
conditions, stay the enforcement of 
such obligations. 
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(l) Stay of eviction. Section 300 (50 
U.S.C. App. 530) provides that a hos-
tage’s dependents shall not be evicted 
from their dwelling if the rental is $150 
or less per month, except upon leave of 
a court. If it is proved that inability to 
pay rent is a result of being in cap-
tivity, the court is authorized to stay 
eviction proceedings for not longer 
than 3 months. An amendment extends 
relief to owners of the premises with 
respect to payments on mortgage and 
taxes. 

(m) Contract and mortgage obligations. 
As provided by sections 301 and 302 of 
the Act (50 U.S.C. App. 531 and 532), as 
amended, contracts for the purchase of 
real and personal property, which 
originated prior to the period of cap-
tivity, may not be rescinded, termi-
nated, or foreclosed, or the property re-
possessed, except as provided in section 
107 (50 U.S.C. App. 517), unless by an 
order of a court. The mentioned sec-
tions give the court wide discretionary 
powers to make such disposition of the 
particular case as may be equitable in 
order to conserve the interests of both 
the hostage and the creditor. The cited 
sections further provide that the court 
may stay the proceedings for the pe-
riod of captivity and 3 months there-
after, if in its opinion the ability of the 
hostage to perform the obligation is 
materially affected by reason of cap-
tivity. Section 303 (50 U.S.C. App. 533) 
provides that the court may appoint 
appraisers and, based upon their re-
port, order such sum as may be just, if 
any, paid to hostages or their depend-
ents, as a condition to foreclosing a 
mortgage, resuming possession of prop-
erty, and rescinding or terminating a 
contract. 

(n) Termination of a lease. Section 304 
(50 U.S.C. App. 534) provides, in gen-
eral, that a lease covering premises oc-
cupied for dwelling, business, or agri-
cultural purpose, executed by persons 
who subsequently become hostages, 
may be terminated by a notice in writ-
ing given to the lessor, subject to such 
action as may be taken by a court on 
application of the lessor. Termination 
of a lease providing for monthly pay-
ment of rent shall not be effective until 
30 days after the first date on which 
the next rental payment is due, and, in 
the case of other leases, on the last day 

of the month following the month 
when the notice is served. 

(o) Assignment of life insurance policy. 
Section 305 (50 U.S.C. App. 535) provides 
that the assignee of a life insurance 
policy assigned as security, other than 
the insurer in connection with a policy 
loan, except upon certain conditions, 
shall not exercise any right with re-
spect to the assignment during the pe-
riod of captivity of the insured and one 
year thereafter, unless upon order of a 
court. 

(p) Storage lien. Section 305 (50 U.S.C. 
App. 535) provides that a lien for stor-
age of personal property may not be 
foreclosed except upon court order. The 
court may stay proceedings or make 
other just disposition. 

(q) Extension of benefits to dependents. 
Section 306 (50 U.S.C. App. 536) extends 
the benefits to section 300 through 305 
to dependents of a hostage. 

(r) Real and personal property taxes. 
Section 500 (50 U.S.C. App. 560) forbids 
sale of property, except upon court 
leave, to enforce collection of taxes or 
assessments (other than taxes on in-
come) on personal property or real 
property owned and occupied by the 
hostage or dependents thereof at the 
commencement of captivity and still 
occupied by the hostage’s dependents 
or employees. The court may stay pro-
ceedings for a period not more than 6 
months after termination of captivity. 
When by law such property may be sold 
to enforce collection, the hostage will 
have the right to redeem it within 6 
months after termination of captivity. 
Unpaid taxes or assessments bear in-
terest at 6 percent. 

(s) Income taxes. Section 513 provides 
for deferment of payment of income 
taxes. However, section 204 of the Hos-
tage Relief Act of 1980 provides for 
deferment and certain other relief, and 
should be referred to in order to deter-
mine statutory tax benefits in addition 
to those in section 513 of the Civil Re-
lief Act. 

(t) Certification of hostage. Section 601 
provides that a certificate signed by 
the agency head shall be prima facie 
evidence that the person named has 
been a hostage during the period speci-
fied in the certification. 

(u) Interlocutory orders. Section 602 (50 
U.S.C. App. 582) provides that a court 
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may revoke an interlocutory order it 
has issued pursuant to any provision of 
the Soldiers’ and Sailors’ Civil Relief 
Act of 1940. 

(v) Power of attorney. Section 701 (50 
U.S.C. App. 591) provides that certain 
powers of attorney executed by a hos-
tage which expire by their terms after 
the person was captured shall be auto-
matically extended for the period of 
captivity. Exceptions are made with re-
spect to powers of attorney which by 
their terms clearly indicate they are to 
expire on the date specified irrespec-
tive of hostage status. (Section 701 ap-
plies to American hostages notwith-
standing paragraph (c) thereof which 
states that it applies only to powers of 
attorney issued during the ‘‘Vietnam 
era’’.) 

§ 191.13 Administration of benefits. 
(a) The Assistant Secretary of State 

for Administration will issue certifi-
cations or other documents when re-
quired for purposes of the Civil Relief 
Act. 

(b) The Assistant Secretary of State 
shall whenever possible promptly in-
form the chief legal officer of each 
State in which hostages maintain resi-
dence of all persons determined to be 
hostages eligible for assistance under 
this subpart. 

Subpart C—Medical Benefits 
§ 191.20 Eligibility for benefits. 

A person designated as a hostage or 
Family Member of a hostage under sub-
part A of this subchapter shall be eligi-
ble for benefits under this subpart. 

§ 191.21 Applicable benefits. 
A person eligible for benefits under 

this part shall be eligible for author-
ized medical and health care at U.S. 
Government expense, and for payment 
of other authorized expenses related to 
such care or for obtaining such care for 
any illness or injury which is deter-
mined by the Secretary of State to be 
caused or materially aggravated by the 
hostage situation, to the extent that 
such care may not— 

(a) Be provided or paid for under any 
other Government health or medical 
program, including, but not limited to, 
the programs administered by the Sec-

retary of Defense, the Secretary of 
Labor and the Administrator of Vet-
erans Affairs; or 

(b) Be entitled to reimbursement by 
any private or Government health in-
surance or comparable plan. 

§ 191.22 Administration of benefits. 
(a) An eligible person, who desires 

medical or health care under this sub-
part or any person acting on behalf 
thereof, shall submit an application to 
the Office of Medical Services, Depart-
ment of State, Washington, DC 20520 
(hereafter referred to as the ‘‘Office’’). 
The applicant shall supply all relevant 
information, including insurance infor-
mation, requested by the Director of 
the Office. An eligible person may also 
submit claims to the Office for pay-
ment for emergency care when there is 
not time to obtain prior authorization 
as prescribed by this paragraph, and for 
payment for care received prior to or 
ongoing on the effective date of these 
regulations. 

(b) The Office shall evaluate all re-
quests for care and claims for reim-
bursement and determine, on behalf of 
the Secretary of State, whether the 
care in question is authorized under 
§ 191.21 of this subpart. The Office will 
authorize care, or payment for care 
when it determines the criteria of such 
section are met. Authorization shall 
include a determination as to the ne-
cessity and reasonableness of medical 
or health care. 

(c) The Office will refer applicants el-
igible for benefits under other Govern-
ment health programs to the Govern-
ment agency administering those pro-
grams. Any portion of authorized care 
not provided or paid for under another 
Government program will be reim-
bursed under this subpart. 

(d) Eligible persons may obtain au-
thorized care from any licensed facility 
or health care provider of their choice 
approved by the Office. To the extent 
possible, the Office will attempt to ar-
range for authorized care to be pro-
vided in a Government facility at no 
cost to the patient. 

(e) Authorized care provided by a pri-
vate facility or health care provider 
will be paid or reimbursed under this 
subpart to the extent that the Office 
determines that costs do not exceed 
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